AMA Journal of Ethics[®]

May 2025, Volume 27, Number 5: E361-368

MEDICINE AND SOCIETY: PEER-REVIEWED ARTICLE Health Inequity Profiteering by Private Equity Firms

Thomas Statchen and Colleen M. Grogan, PhD

Abstract

This article explains how some investment practices of private equity (PE) firms generate profit by taking advantage of inequitably underserved patients in the US health care system. In particular, patients with general medical or mental health needs who seek care at safety-net hospitals or in carceral facilities and patients seeking mental health services are vulnerable to the following PE strategies: purchasing low-quality practices where patients lack opportunities to get care elsewhere, maximizing consolidation of deeply fragmented health service delivery systems, and avoiding accountability for poor-quality service that results from regulatory opacity. For each problem area, the article offers a policy response to mitigate harm to patients.

Extracting Increased Profit Margin From Vulnerability

Private equity (PE) firms utilize capital from private sources like institutions and individuals to acquire assets, usually with the goal of significantly increasing the value of the asset over a short time period.¹ PE investment in health care has grown substantially over the past 20 years. The number of buyouts of physician practices increased 6-fold between 2012 and 2021.² In 2022 alone, over 850 health-care related PE deals occurred.³ Traditionally, many of these deals occurred in high-reimbursement specialties.² However, PE's investments have increasingly extended to practices that care for patients who are particularly vulnerable due to the nature of their illness or structural inequity in the health care system. Through these investments, PE firms are identifying specific methods by which to profit from this vulnerability—with little evidence of improved care.^{4,5,6} Here, we will focus on why PE investments in health care are ethically troubling when PE firms target specific groups of vulnerable patients. To illuminate this argument, we focus on the following cases—safety-net hospitals, prison health care settings or sectors serving vulnerable populations.

Ethics Trouble

While for-profit companies have long invested in health care, 3 main features of PE moral hazard, short-term horizon, and lack of disclosure—make investments in entities that care for vulnerable patients concerning because they allow profit to be reaped from bad behavior rather than fair competition, with no accountability mechanisms in place. First, PE firms acquiring companies through leveraged buyouts results in a classic

problem of moral hazard, wherein the general partner entity is protected from negative consequences of its management decisions but stands to gain from high rates of return because leveraged buyouts are largely funded by debt, with the general partner entity putting up as little as 1% to 2% of equity but receiving as much as 20% of the returns.⁷ Second, because PE firms promise investors a high return in a short time period, most PE-backed firms are expected to sell companies within 5 to 7 years of acquisition, which creates an incentive to boost profits quickly rather than focus on long-term, sustainable investments.⁷ Third, because there are no consistent regulatory requirements for PE firms to disclose details of their acquisitions,⁸ the management practices of PE-acquired health care companies and the practices of PE firms remain opaque, with the result that it is extremely difficult for policy makers or patients to hold PE firms accountable. Rarely do patients know if they are receiving care from a PE-backed provider. As such, if problems do occur, the patient blames the hospital, for example, but not the PE firm that acquired it. As described below, the combining of these features with the structural features of vulnerability highlights PE's bad behavior in pursuit of profit without-or with delayed-accountability.

Exploitation of Lack of Choice

A core principle on which markets rest is choice of provider of a good or service.⁹ However, vulnerable populations, particularly individuals who are incarcerated or mandated to receive rehabilitative services, frequently do not have choice or even the ability to advocate concerns about where they receive health care services. Because these patients lack political power, there are few powerful countervailing voices when PE causes harm.

PE firms have invested heavily in prison health care and the "troubled teen industry" that provides behavioral health care to adolescents with significant needs.^{10,11,12} Two of the largest companies that provide prison health care across many states are both PE owned. In 2017, these 2 companies were projected to make \$2.5 billion in profit.¹³ These profits came largely through capitated payments from local governments to provide health care within prisons. As is often the case for stigmatized populations with little political power, most states failed to oversee or monitor the publicly funded care provided to these groups.^{14,15} This fact, alongside patients' lack of choice in the care received, allowed PE companies to cut costs significantly, boosting profits. A CNN investigation in 2019 found that the focus on "cost containment" of one company that provides prison health care led to the deaths of patients within its care.¹⁶ An analysis by The Nation revealed that lowering clinician-to-patient ratios within prisons was a major cost-cutting practice. For example, another prison health care provider only employed 15 physicians for a contract covering 25 000 prisoners in Alabama.¹⁷ In the troubled teen industry, one large provider was controlled by different private equity firms from 1998 to 2015. During this time, state regulatory agencies in Oregon and California shut down or reprimanded the provider's facilities over concerns about safety and quality, including incidents that led to the deaths of children in their custody.12

While prison health and the troubled teen industry are extreme examples, PE firms take advantage of similar dynamics in nursing home and hospice care. PE-backed nursing homes have reduced clinician-to-patient ratios, which contributes to the higher-than-average mortality rates among these vulnerable institutionalized patients with restricted autonomy in choosing or changing clinicians.⁵ After findings demonstrated lower nurse staffing, declining compliance with quality measures, and higher mortality rates in PE-backed nursing homes came to light,^{5,18} President Biden passed an executive order

directing the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services to write new staffing rules to increase quality of care and protect safety.¹⁹ One new rule, passed in April 2024, is a 24/7 onsite registered nurse requirement for nursing homes.²⁰ Although staffing regulations are an important way to hold nursing homes accountable, it is noteworthy that the regulations come after many years of abuse and do not target PE behavior or extend to other sectors with significant PE investments. As such, policy makers should proactively consider care quality and labor regulations that target PE behavior in clinical settings where patients have limited or no options instead of waiting many years for abuse to surface. On PE's role in prison health, it might be helpful to follow New York City's lead in eliminating contracts with PE-owned health care providers for correctional health services and instead providing care through a public benefit corporation to reduce the profit motive and lack of accountability.²¹

Exploitation of Fragmentation for Monopoly Power

A common PE investment strategy is to target vulnerable health care sectors characterized as fragmented and undercapitalized. The substance use disorder (SUD) treatment system was historically operated primarily by small treatment provider organizations that received funding through government block grants.²² When the Affordable Care Act of 2010 required Medicaid programs to cover SUD benefits, these small treatment centers needed capital to invest in the electronic records and billing systems necessary to submit claims to state Medicaid programs and Medicaid managed care organizations.²² This need for capital created an opportunity for PE firms to acquire small SUD provider organizations through a process referred to as a "roll-up," which provides economies of scale by consolidating administrative and infrastructure costs. Such roll-ups are a win for PE firms because they are assured consistent Medicaid reimbursement while keeping costs down. PE investment also seems like a win for SUD treatment providers because they receive needed capital with the promise of improved patient care.²³ Although an apparent win-win, especially for a sector that has long suffered from lack of investment, the roll-up process over time has contributed to massive consolidation in the behavioral health care sector (and more broadly in the US health care system).²⁴ Numerous studies concur that higher health care prices is one of the main effects of consolidation.²⁵ In health sectors serving vulnerable patients, such as behavioral health, monopoly power is also associated with troubling patient care practices. PE acquisitions of opioid treatment programs (OTPs), largely stand-alone clinics known as methadone clinics, provide a telling example. Methadone is one of the most effective medications for opioid use disorder. It is tightly regulated and can only be dispensed through OTPs.²⁶ A 2020 study found that for-profit methadone clinics were more likely to underdose patients compared to nonprofit providers.²⁷ Today, 65% of methadone clinics are for profit, a dramatic rise in the last 20 years that is tied to increasing investment by PE firms.^{4,24} These firms own 30% of methadone clinics nationally, and every clinic in certain states-providing one firm with a statewide monopoly.4

PE-backed OTPs fight to maintain required onsite dosing of the medication, which pays 5 times more on a weekly basis for opioid use treatment than the cost of the medication itself.⁴ The funding for onsite dosing is intended to be spent on drug testing and counseling, which, in conjunction with methadone, have mixed evidence of effectiveness.⁴ These additional services are not required for dispensing of methadone in other countries, such as the United Kingdom, Australia, and Canada, where general practitioners and pharmacists can prescribe and dispense the drug.²⁸ The high costs associated with this approach have led addiction treatment providers to call for a

reexamination of these policies to make treatment more affordable and accessible.²⁸ However, PE firms have collaborated to retain or form lobbying groups aimed at maintaining the status quo, opposing legislation aimed at allowing take-home prescriptions.⁴ This example demonstrates how PE's monopoly power translates into political power, which can be used to advocate for the continuation of flawed clinical practices.

Policy solutions to address roll-ups and private equity-generated monopolies may already exist through antitrust regulations; federal investigations now target roll-ups for possible anti-competitive behavior. In 2023, the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) began a lawsuit against a an anesthesia group and the private equity firm that created it, alleging that they engaged in rolling-up a significant portion of anesthesia practices in a particular state to "drive up the price of anesthesia services provided ... and boost their own profits."²⁹ For this approach to be effective, however, the FTC needs more capacity to take on very large firms with deep pockets that can lawyer up and stall FTC legal procedures, often for many years.

Exploitation of Regulatory Opacity

Through opaque, purely financial dealings, PE firms can profit from vulnerability. Until recently, PE firms have largely been able to shroud their ownership influence.³⁰ which allows them to avoid blame when problems emerge. Moreover, due to vulnerable patients' lack of political power, PE firms' opaque financial dealings can go unexamined until it is too late. For example, one academic center serving a primarily low-income community was purchased by a PE firm that ran the hospital in partnership with another PE firm that owned the real estate. The hospital subsequently went bankrupt, but the investors were able to sell the real estate.³¹ While it is unclear whether or how much profit was made due to the lack of disclosure, it is clear from reporting after the closure that, while patients were transferred to new hospitals-often with severely fragmented care-the financial actors involved in the deal have recouped their losses.³² This set of occurrences is not unique: similar events have played out at other vulnerable hospitals, such as a multi-hospital system from which investors garnered nearly \$700 million in profits through dividend recapitalization, among other financial mechanisms.³³ In this instance, the diversion of profits did not attract major attention from state regulators until a decade after purchase, at which point the already poor financial state of the system resulted in reductions in services, laying off of workers, and sale of hospital real estate around the country.³³ This lack of oversight was likely worsened by the limited political power of the uninsured patients with low income that the system's hospitals primarily served.

The harm caused by the opaque financial dealings of private equity can hopefully be prevented or mitigated through increased requirements for transparency. California is currently considering a bill to require health care transactions by PE firms to be disclosed in advance, which would be an important first step.³⁴ However, transparency must also be tied to clear processes for oversight that identify when regulators should step in. Furthermore, to protect vulnerable patients' access to health care, government should consider ways to invest capital in needed community resources like safety-net hospitals, which may not be able to otherwise access it. While PE did not create inequities in the US health care system, allowing unregulated private investments to target distressed safety-net systems has accelerated these trends. There is no evidence of true, positive disruption caused by PE investment. Instead, PE investment seems to focus on devising ways to derive profit from safety-net hospitals' struggle and failure.

Next Steps

Throughout this article, we have called for increased oversight and regulation of PE firms. Oversight can be effective: in the case of one hospital system, Rhode Island regulators made approval of the PE firm's sale of its stake contingent on the firm's putting \$80 million in an escrow account to ensure that the firm's 2 Rhode Island hospitals remained open.³³ However, without improved transparency, it is difficult to systematically implement guardrails. At a federal level, there have been bills introduced that would reform the industry by improving transparency and requiring PE firms to take more responsibility for the financial health of their investments.³⁵ Improved transparency would also allow for more systematic study of the impact of PE, which could shed more light on the concerns we have raised.

It is important to recognize that PE is acting as an accelerant of existing failures baked into the structure of our fragmented, segregated, and inequitable health care system by more efficiently exploiting these failures for profit.³⁶ Because vulnerable populations face structural barriers to accessing care, clinicians and health care organizations should also consider advocating for the creation of a universal system of care, thus reducing the vulnerability of specific patient populations.

References

- 1. Bruch JD, Gondi S, Song Z. Changes in hospital income, use, and quality associated with private equity acquisition. *JAMA Intern Med*. 2020;180(11):1428-1435.
- 2. Garber J. The rising danger of private equity in healthcare. Lown Institute. January 23, 2024. Accessed January 28, 2025. https://lowninstitute.org/therising-danger-of-private-equity-in-healthcare/
- Pifer R. Private equity notched second-highest year of healthcare dealmaking in 2022, Pitchbook finds. *Healthcare Dive*. February 6, 2023. Accessed December 8, 2024. https://www.healthcaredive.com/news/private-equity-dealshealthcare-2022-pitchbook/642029/
- 4. Facher L. The methadone clinic monopoly: opioid treatment chains backed by private equity are fighting calls for reform. *STAT*. March 19, 2024. Accessed June 21, 2024. https://www.statnews.com/2024/03/19/methadone-clinics-opioid-addiction-private-equity/
- 5. Gupta A, Howell ST, Yannelis C, Gupta A. Owner incentives and performance in healthcare: private equity investment in nursing homes. National Bureau of Economic Research working paper 28474. February 2021. Revised August 2023. Accessed October 30, 2024.
- https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w28474/w28474.pdf
 6. Borsa A, Bejarano G, Ellen M, Bruch JD. Evaluating trends in private equity ownership and impacts on health outcomes, costs, and quality: systematic
- review. *BMJ*. 2023;382:e075244.
 7. Applebaum E, Batt R. *Private Equity at Work: When Wall Street Manages Main Street*. Russell Sage Foundation; 2014.
- 8. Ranganathan S, Schneider E. Unpacking recent antitrust challenges to private equity in health care. O'Neill Institute for National and Global Health Law. February 1, 2024. Accessed May 23, 2024. https://oneill.law.georgetown.edu/unpacking-recent-antitrust-challenges-to-

https://oneill.law.georgetown.edu/unpacking-recent-antitrust-challenges-toprivate-equity-in-health-care/

- 9. Hirschman AO. Exit, Voice, and Loyalty: Responses to Decline in Firms, Organizations, and States. Harvard University Press; 1972.
- 10. Furrow B. The future of behavioral health: can private equity and telehealth improve access? *Am J Law Med*. 2023;49(2-3):314-338.
- 11. Swanson J, Fainsod Katzenstein M. Turning over the keys: public prisons, private equity, and the normalization of markets behind bars. *Perspect Politics*. 2021;19(4):1247-1257.
- 12. O'Grady E. The kids are not alright: how private equity profits off of behavioral health services for vulnerable and at-risk youth. Private Equity Stakeholder Project; 2022. Accessed June 21, 2024. https://pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/PESP_Youth_BH_Report_2022.pdf
- 13. McLeod M. The private option. *The Atlantic*. September 12, 2019. Accessed June 21, 2024. https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2019/09/private-equitys-grip-on-jail-health-care/597871/
- 14. Fenne M. Privatized prison healthcare seeks profit at patients' expense. Private Equity Stakeholder Project. October 17, 2023. Accessed June 21, 2024. https://pestakeholder.org/news/privatized-prison-healthcare-seeks-profit-at-patients-expense/
- Fenne M. Private equity firms rebrand prison healthcare companies, but care issues continue. Private Equity Stakeholder Project; 2022. Accessed June 21, 2024. https://pestakeholder.org/wpcontent/uploads/2022/11/Wellpath HIG 12-2022.pdf
- 16. Ellis B, Hicken M. Behind bars, they beg for medical attention from a giant government contractor. For some, help doesn't come—or it comes too late. A *CNN* investigation exposes preventable deaths and dangerous care that government agencies have failed to stop. *CNN*. June 25, 2019. Accessed June 21, 2024. https://www.cnn.com/interactive/2019/06/us/jail-health-care-ccsinvs/
- Requarth T. How private equity is turning public prisons into big profits. *The Nation*. April 30, 2019. Accessed June 21, 2024. https://www.thenation.com/article/archive/prison-privatization-private-equityhig/
- 18. Braun RT, Jung HY, Casalino LP, Myslinski Z, Unruh MA. Association of private equity investment in US nursing homes with the quality and cost of care for long-stay residents. *JAMA Health Forum*. 2021;2(11):e213817.
- 19. Executive Order 14095—increasing access to high-quality care and supporting caregivers. The American Presidency Project. April 18, 2023. Accessed March 11, 2025. https://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/documents/executive-order-14095-increasing-access-high-quality-care-and-supporting-caregivers
- 20. Medicare and Medicaid programs: minimum staffing standards for long-term care facilities and Medicaid institutional payment transparency reporting final rule (CMS 3442-F). Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. April 22, 2024. Accessed December 10, 2024. https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/medicare-and-medicaid-programs-minimum-staffing-standards-long-term-care-facilities-and-medicaid-0
- 21. Health and hospitals corporation to run city correctional health service. News release. New York City Office of the Mayor; June 10, 2015. Accessed October 27, 2024. https://www.nyc.gov/office-of-the-mayor/news/383-15/health-hospitals-corporation-run-city-correctional-health-service

- 22. Andrews C, Abraham A, Grogan CM, et al. Despite resources from the ACA, most states do little to help addiction treatment plans implement health care reform. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2015;34(5):828-835.
- 23. Brown B, O'Donnell E, Casalino LP. Private equity investment in behavioral health treatment centers. *JAMA Psychiatry*. 2020;77(3):229-230.
- 24. Thornburg B, McGinty EB, Eddelbuettel J, Kennedy-Hendricks A, Braun RT, Eisenberg MD. Acquisitions of behavioral health treatment facilities from 2010 to 2021. *Health Aff Sch.* 2024;2(7):qxae080.
- 25. Brot-Goldberg Z, Cooper Z, Craig S, Klarnet L, Lurie I, Miller C. Who pays for rising health care prices? Evidence from hospital mergers. Yale Tobin Center for Economic Policy. December 2024. Accessed October 30, 2024. https://tobin.yale.edu/research/who-pays-rising-health-care-prices-evidence-hospital-mergers
- 26. Kleinman RA. Comparison of driving times to opioid treatment programs and pharmacies in the US. *JAMA Psychiatry*. 2020;77(11):1163-1171.
- 27. D'Aunno T, Park SE, Pollack HA. Evidence-based treatment for opioid use disorders: a national study of methadone dose levels, 2011-2017. *J Subst Abuse Treat*. 2019;96:18-22.
- 28. Calcaterra SL, Bach P, Chadi A, et al. Methadone matters: what the United States can learn from the global effort to treat opioid addiction. *J Gen Intern Med.* 2019;34(6):1039-1042.
- 29. FTC challenges private equity firm's scheme to suppress competition in anesthesiology practices across Texas. News release. Federal Trade Commission; September 21, 2023. Accessed October 26, 2024. https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/news/press-releases/2023/09/ftcchallenges-private-equity-firms-scheme-suppress-competition-anesthesiologypractices-across
- 30. Langley V. An overview of SEC reporting and compliance rules for private fund managers. Ontra blog. March 6, 2024. Accessed January 28, 2025. https://www.ontra.ai/blog/overview-sec-reporting-private-fund-managers/
- 31. Geyman J. Private equity looting of US health care: an under-recognized and uncontrolled scourge. *Int J Health Serv*. 2022;53(2):207314221134041.
- 32. Pomorski C. The death of Hahnemann Hospital. *New Yorker*. May 31, 2021. Accessed December 10, 2024. https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2021/06/07/the-death-of-hahnemannhospital
- 33. O'Grady E. How private equity raided safety net hospitals and left communities holding the bag: a case study on Leonard Green & Partners' ownership of Prospect Medical Holdings. Private Equity Stakeholder Project; 2022. Accessed June 21, 2024. https://pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/Prospect_Primer_Nov-2022.pdf
- 34. Health Care System Consolidation, AB-3129, Cal Leg, Reg Sess (2023-2024).
- 35. Warren, Baldwin, Brown, Pocan, Jayapal, colleagues reintroduce bold legislation to fundamentally reform the private equity industry. News release. Elizabeth Warren; October 20, 2021. Accessed June 21, 2024. https://www.warren.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/warren-baldwinbrown-pocan-jayapal-colleagues-reintroduce-bold-legislation-to-fundamentallyreform-the-private-equity-industry
- 36. Bruch JD, Roy V, Grogan CM. The financialization of health in the United States. *N Engl J Med*. 2024;390(2):178-182.

Thomas Statchen is a second-year medical student at the Pritzker School of Medicine at the University of Chicago in Illinois. He earned a bachelor's degree in bioengineering and urban studies from the University of Pennsylvania. His research interests include health services research, health inequities, and the role of government in population health.

Colleen M. Grogan, PhD is the Deborah R. and Edgar D. Jannotta Professor in the Crown Family School of Social Work, Policy, and Practice at the University of Chicago in Illinois. She is currently co-principal investigator of a large, multi-institution National Institutes of Health study to determine the effect of Medicaid managed care organizations' coverage on access to treatment and health outcomes for persons with opioid use disorder. Grogan's research focuses on health policy and health equity, with a primary focus on the US health care system and its complex entitlement programs.

Citation AMA J Ethics. 2025;27(5):E361-368.

DOI 10.1001/amajethics.2025.361.

Conflict of Interest Disclosure Authors disclosed no conflicts of interest.

The viewpoints expressed in this article are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

Copyright 2025 American Medical Association. All rights reserved. ISSN 2376-6980